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INTEGRATED GOVERNANCE & AUDIT COMMITTEE MEETING

NORTH EAST LINCOLNSHIRE CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP
HELD ON FRIDAY 2nd DECEMBER AT 9:30AM
IN ATHENA MEETING ROOM 3 
	PRESENT

Mr Tim Render
Mr Joe Warner
Cllr Matthew Patrick

Dr Karin Severin
	Chair & Governing Body lay member 

Partnership Board lay member
Partnership Board lay member

GP Member

	
	

	IN ATTENDANCE
	

	Mrs Cathy Kennedy
Ms Laura Whitton 

Mr Robert Bassham
Mr Robert Walker
Mrs Claire Stocks

Mr Peter Hanmer

Ms Claire McInnes
Ms Caroline Reed
	Deputy Chief Executive
Deputy Chief Finance Officer 

Audit Manager, East Coast Audit Consortium
Audit Manager, KPMG (joined the meeting after agenda item 5)
Governance Assurance Officer
Head of Audit and Assurance,  Northern Lincolnshire Business Connect

Associate – Information Governance, Embed (for agenda item 13 only)
Exec Office PA (note taker)

	
	

	APOLOGIES 
	

	Mr Shaun Fleming
Mr John Prentice

Ms Debbie Baker
	Anti-Crime Manager, East Coast Audit Consortium
Director, Public Sector Audit, KPMG
Group Auditor, Northern Lincolnshire Business Connect


	
	
	

	1.
	Apologies
	

	
	Apologies were received as noted above.  
Mr Render introduced himself as the new Committee chair and advised the Committee of the amendments to the agenda layout (divided into For Ratification/For Discussion/ For Information etc).  A briefing note will be circulated to the Committee around the expectations of the Committee.  
	Mr Render

	
	
	

	2.
	Minutes of the previous meeting – 02.09.2016
	

	
	The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed as an accurate record.  
	

	
	
	

	3
	Matters Arising – 02.09.2016
	

	
	The updated Matters Arising document was noted.  
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Declaration of Interest 
	

	
	There were no declarations of interest raised from those present. It was noted that due to the nature of agenda item 5, Mr Walker, KPMG would not be joining the meeting until agenda item 6.
	

	
	
	

	
	FOR DECISION / RATIFICATION
	

	
	
	

	5.
	External Audit Evaluation Recommendation Report - PRIVATE 
	

	
	Mr Walker did not attend for this item.
A report was circulated for consideration.  
The Committee agreed to recommend to the Governing Body the award of the contract for External Audit Services to Mazars.

	Forward Agenda

	
	
	

	6.
	IG and Audit Committee Terms of Reference
	

	
	The updated Terms of Reference (ToR) were circulated for consideration.  Mrs Stocks provided a summary:
· The following amendments have been made:

· Deputies’ roles have been added.
· Conflict of interest requirements have been added.

· Reference to the Health Care Commission has been replaced by CQC.
The Committee agreed and approved the Committee’s ToR prior to ratification by the Council of Members (CoM).
Post meeting note: 

In order to reflect the revised format of the Integrated Governance & Audit Committee agenda, the 

“The Deputy Chief Executive, Deputy Chief Financial Officer, Workforce manager, sub group chairs and appropriate Internal and External Audit representatives shall normally attend meetings.  However, at least once a year the Chair shall meet privately with External and Internal Auditors” has been amended to:  “The Chief Financial Officer, sub group chairs and appropriate Internal and External Audit representatives shall normally attend meetings. However, at least once a year the Chair shall meet privately with External and Internal Auditors” 
The amended ToR will be circulated to the next meeting for information.  
	Forward Agenda

	
	
	

	7.
	Standing Order Waivers
	

	
	NELCCG/NELC Partnership Development Professional Advice & Programme Support
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration.  Ms Whitton provided a summary:
· NELCCG has reached an agreement with KMC solutions for the provision of professional advice and programme support to Phase 1 of the development of the Partnership between the CCG and North East Lincolnshire Council (NELC). 
· The agreement does not require a procurement process as the value is not expected to exceed £100,000, however approval is sought to enter into a rolling agreement with KMC solutions for any further phases of the development of the Partnership over the next two years.  It is proposed that the same sum as agreed for phase 1, be made available each year to undertake the areas of work jointly agreed between the CCG and NELC. 
The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Will this be the only extension? Ms Whitton advised that the two year extension should be sufficient, but is unable to confirm that further extensions will not be required.  It was agreed that this needs to be monitored.  

The Committee agreed to note the agreement reached with KMC solutions and to support the approval for entering into a rolling agreement with KMC solutions for any further phases of the development of the Partnership over the next couple of years.
	

	
	
	

	
	Urgent & Emergency Care Programme Support
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration.  Ms Whitton provided a summary:
· SJW Solutions in Partnership Ltd are currently contracted to support work relating to the urgent and emergency care programme.  The contract is due to end on 31st March 2017.  

· Approval is sought to continue the current agreement with SJW Solutions in Partnership Ltd  for:
a)
Support to the Urgent & Emergency Care Network on behalf of the Humber Coast & Vale STP

b)
Support establishment of the clinical advisory Group on behalf of the Humber Coast & Vale STP.
The Committee approved the proposal for continuation of the current agreement with SJW Solutions in Partnership Ltd.
	

	
	
	

	8.
	Ratification of Policies
	

	
	An update report was circulated for consideration.

· CCG Security Management Policy – the Committee agreed to ratify the policy.

· Redress Policy – the policy was ratified virtually by Committee members prior to the meeting.   
	

	
	
	

	
	FOR DISCUSSION
	

	
	
	

	9.
	Internal Audit - Future Arrangements of ECAC 
	

	
	Mr Bassham provided a verbal update on the future arrangements:

· A merger is planned in early 2017 with Audit One, a larger organisation and NHS consortium.  

· The merger will result in the strengthening of the infrastructure of Internal Audit and the CCG will have the opportunity to access more specialist services; however no major changes are anticipated to the service provided to the CCG.  
The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Will there be continuity for the Committee, ie, the same attendees at meetings, the same processes etc?  Mr Bassham confirmed that the same people and processes will remain and that there will be the opportunity to build on the processes.

· Will there be any change to the Local Authority element?  Mr Bassham advised that Internal Audit will continue to work jointly with the Council Audit Team.  

· The committee agreed that given the changes it was important that the joint working arrangements with the Local Authority were clearly documented.  Mr Hanmer advised that the Section 75 Agreement has been amended to strengthen the section around the relationship between the Internal Audit teams.  It was proposed that a Memorandum of Understanding or similar document be created for sign off by the 3 parties (Local Authority Audit, Health Internal Audit and the CCG)  
The Committee noted the update.  A further update will be provided at the next meeting.
	Forward agenda

	
	
	

	10.
	External Audit
	

	
	Mr Walker provided a verbal update:
· Technical Update – the financial pressures facing the global NHS was highlighted as an area of interest.  
· Audit Planning – the detailed plan will be produced early in 2017 and shared with members for comment. The risks are anticipated to be similar to the risks in the previous year.  

The Committee noted the update.   
	

	
	
	

	11.
	Financial Position 
	

	
	
	

	
	In Year
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration.  Mrs Kennedy provided an update:
· The Partnership Board was made aware of a significant risk (£2m in Health) to the delivery of the approved 2016/17 financial plan on 13th October. 
· The under-achievement of QiPP saving schemes was a significant component of the forecast challenge and the management of the programme had been the subject of a previous Internal Audit that identified weaknesses in controls. Following a review and the establishment of revised arrangements, assurance is now provided that clear and appropriate management and escalation arrangements are in place.
· Work has been carried out to identify how the risks and challenges are to be managed in order to enable delivery against targets as set out in the financial plan.  

· An update will be brought to the next meeting to provide assurance around the savings plans for the next financial year and to review the robustness and the controls.  

The Committee noted the content of the report and confirmed that they had been assured that the impact of the current year challenges were appropriately reflected in the Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP).
	Forward Agenda



	
	
	

	
	Medium Term Financial Plan
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration.  Ms Whitton provided a summary:
· The CCG has a planned break-even position against its in-year allocation, and achievement of its control total in both 2017/18 and 2018/19. Alongside this the CCG is working with other CCGs, local authorities & NHS Providers in the Humber Coast & Vale STP to support the delivery of the local system financial control total.
· The plan assumes (pending confirmation from NHSE) that there will be the opportunity to draw down some of its cumulative prior years' surplus.  This would equate to £550k in each year and would be used to support transformational change (QIPP schemes).  

· The gross savings requirement across health in 2017/18 is £6m and £3.3m in 2018/19.  The figure is higher for 2017/18 due to having to make good the non-recurrent measures put in place in the current year to manage the 2016/17 position. There are currently unidentified savings of £1.5m in 2017/18 and some focused work will be carried out in the next few weeks to review:-

a)   existing schemes to see if they can move further faster, and

b)   the potential additional areas identified as part of the recent meeting with all budget holders.  
· The initial 2017/18 savings requirement from NELC for Adult Social Care is £3.5m.  Outline plans have been developed for £2.2m, leaving unidentified savings of £1.3m. Discussions are on-going with NELC with regard to the un-identified savings.  

· Other Key areas in the Financial Plan to note are:
· Nlag – there is a reduction in the expenditure year on year, reflecting the impact of the CCG’s savings plans which focus on Urgent and Emergency Care.  
· Reserves - £1.5m of ring-fenced earmarked reserves have been identified alongside contingency funding (£1.1m) in each of the next two years to cover Continuing Health Care, acute activity and prescribing pressures.  This funding is equivalent to our current assessment of financial risk over that period.
The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Question around the unidentified savings.  Ms Whitton advised that it is likely that there will still be unidentified savings at contract signing time and further work will be required between contract sign off and the start of the financial year to address this.  A position statement on the unidentified savings to be brought to the next meeting.  
· How confident is the organisation that it will meet the savings requirement?  Ms Whitton advised that the organisation is further ahead in the process than the previous year, but that the current status for Health savings would probably be Amber.  Mr Warner advised that the current status for Social Care savings is red, dependent on the outcome of the ongoing discussions with the Local Authority around the settlement as the partnership value is being reduced.   Agreement needs to be reached with the Local Authority around any Adult Social Care service change; Mrs Kennedy assured the Committee that the CCG will not take an unannounced risk in this area.  
· Concerns were raised around the reputational risk and service delivery.  Mrs Kennedy advised that once agreement has been reached with the Local Authority with regard to the 2017/18 savings schemes, any required public consultation will commence (led by NELC and supported by focus and the CCG).
· It was agreed that it would be useful to have a briefing around the contractual agreement with the ACP (control framework etc).  

· An update on the MTFP to be discussed at the February Finance Assurance Sub Group meeting.  
The Committee noted the update report.  
	Forward Agenda

Forward Agenda 


	12.
	Annual IG and Audit Report to Board
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration.  Ms Whitton provided a summary:

· The report relates to the activities of the Committee for the previous 12 months and comprises:
•
Compliance with best practice checklist
•
Outcome based effectiveness measures
•
Delivery of Terms of Reference 
The Committee provided the following feedback:
· Internal Control and Risk Management – clarification sought around “Management’s letter of representation” – should this be a Board letter of representation?  Mrs Kennedy advised that this Committee is often asked for a view on the letter.  
· Internal Audit - Has the Committee established a process whereby it reviews any material objection to the plans and associated assignments that cannot be resolved through negotiation?  Clarification sought on this item.  Mrs Kennedy advised that this relates to Internal and External Audit plans and that conversations have taken place around the number of days and how to prioritise but that there have been no disagreements.  
The Committee approved the report.  
	

	
	
	

	13.
	Integrated Governance 
	

	
	
	

	
	Claire McInnes joined the meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	Toolkit Action Plan / Progress Report
	

	
	Claire McInnes provided a verbal update:
· The Toolkit is now being worked on, following an initial delay due to gaps/absences within the IG Team.  Kath Allen, Senior information Governance Specialist is now in post.

· Policy reviews have been undertaken and circulated for virtual ratification.

· A new code of practice has been introduced.  

· Sessions are being held on the new regulations relating to General Data Protection Regulation (GPDR). Jan Haxby will take on the role of Senior Information Risk Owner (SIRO) following Cathy Kennedy’s departure.  
The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Concerns around progress – will the necessary work be completed on time and are there are any key risks/critical issues that the Committee needs to be aware of? Ms McInnes advised that the focus will be on the asset register and data flow mapping work.  The Team is on track to report the toolkit into the national system by the deadline of 31st March.  A member of the IG Team will attend the Finance Assurance Sub Group in February and provide an update.  Ms Reed to confirm the date to Ms McInnes.
· Mr Bassham advised of a potential risk due to a change to some planned work around IG; part of the work was previously due to be completed in December, however the new Provider wasn’t aware of this.  A single piece of work will now commence in January and Internal Audit will report back at the end of January/start of February.  This is a risk due to the reduced time to resolve any identified issues.  The Committee requested a timetable for this piece of work.
The Committee noted the update.  
	Ms Reed
Mr Bassham

	
	
	

	
	Information Governance Incident Update Report
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration.  C Stocks provided a summary:
· In Q2, three IG incidents have been reported on the Incident Application; all three were assessed as SIRI Level One and have since been recorded on the IG Toolkit.  There was a delay in entering the incidents on the toolkit; this has been submitted as an incident for investigation, with a view to clarifying the process and responsibilities for managing an IG incident. It is recommended that the Committee considers acting as final sign off for the IG incidents on the toolkit.

· In November an incident was reported which has been assessed as a level 2 SIRI, ie, externally reportable to the Information Commissioner's Office (ICO) and Department of Health.  The incident has been entered on the toolkit and ICO has been informed.  The incident has also been logged as a serious incident on Steis and will be subject to the NHSE Serious Incident Framework for scrutiny by NHSE.  A second similar incident linked to this incident was subsequently reported.  
· The CCG are working with eMBED IT and IG Teams to establish the cause of the incidents relating to electronic folders, in order to prevent this from recurring and to have a clearer understanding of processes and responsibilities. 

The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Electronic folder – is it possible to establish who might have accessed the folder?  Mrs Kennedy advised that it is not possible to establish if somebody opened and closed the folder without making any changes, but assured the Committee that the folder was open to NELCCG staff only, who have all completed their IG training.  The ICO would not consider this a critical issue as the folder was not accessible to the public.  
· A request was made for an update to be brought to a future meeting.
The Committee noted the update.  
	Forward Agenda

	
	
	

	
	ITEMS FOR INFORMATION (including Updates):
	

	
	
	

	14.
	Internal Audit & Counter Fraud Progress Report
	

	
	A report was circulated for information.  Mr Bassham and Mr Hanmer provided a summary:
· One report has been finalised since the last meeting:  Extra Care Housing (significant assurance).  The underlying risk is the potential impact of any housing benefit changes on the scheme.  

· Internal Audit and Anti-Crime Plan - one change has been made to the plan as a result of the new NHS England requirement for each CCG to include an audit of Conflicts of Interest in its internal audit plan for 2016/17.

The Committee asked for an update regarding current progress against the Plan.  Mr Bassham advised that they are currently slightly behind schedule, due to work being deferred or slow to progress, but assured the Committee that all work will completed on time.  Mr Hanmer highlighted that the Audit of Partnership Arrangements is delayed due to the current review of the arrangements that is taking place.  Assurance of the progress against the plan will be provided at the February FASG meeting.  

The Committee noted the update.   
	

	
	
	

	15.
	External Audit – Technical Update 
	

	
	Circulated for information.  
	

	
	
	

	16.
	Workforce Report

	

	
	The report was circulated for information.  Mr Render advised that a member of the Workforce Team will be invited to attend the meeting if there is an issue that requires escalating/ further discussion.  

The Committee provided the following feedback:
· Statutory/mandatory training – Mrs Kennedy has sent a reminder to those staff who have not completed their IG training.  There will also be a note in the weekly global update.
· There will be an increase in turnover in the coming weeks due to a number of staff leaving the organisation.  This relates to a small number of posts.  

The Committee noted the update.  
	

	
	
	

	17.
	Conflict of Interest Guidance Action Plan
	

	
	A report was circulated for information.  Mrs Stocks provided an update:
· The report provides an update of the progress and delivery of the Conflicts of Interest action plan and approval of discussions held at the Finance Assurance sub-group (FASG).  The areas of discussion were:
· Publication of Declaration of interest Register (band 6 below)

· Declaration of Interest (DOI) pro-formas (pre-populated)

· Terms of Reference Standard wording

· Briefings and a Chair’s checklist will be circulated to meeting chairs and the Exec Admin Team have been briefed on the proposed changes.  

The Committee noted the progress and delivery of the action plan and approved the Finance Assurance Sub-Group recommendations.
	

	
	
	

	
	11am - Councillor Patrick left the meeting
	

	
	
	

	18.
	Risk/ Board Assurance Framework
	

	
	A report was circulated for information.  Mrs Stocks advised that there were no issues to highlight. 

The Committee provided the following feedback:

· There is an increase in the number of high level risks (from 5 to 9).  It was agreed that this trend will be looked at in more detail at the next meeting.

· A number of original risks are higher than the current risk.  Mrs Stocks advised that this tends to be historical but can also be due to the risk increasing.  The narrative should provide clarification of this.  

· NELCCG’s risk register has more red risks than some of the other CCGs.  This might be due to the adult social care element, however it was agreed that this will be looked at.  
The Committee noted the update.  
	Forward Agenda

	
	
	

	19.
	Adult Social Care - Aged Debt
	

	
	A report was circulated for information.  Ms Whitton provided a summary:

· The number of charges in place has increased considerably.  focus staff have done a lot of work in order to improve the efficiency of the process.  

· Work is ongoing with Wilkin Chapman solicitors to tackle the aged debt (debts over £25k).  Progress is being made, however a number of the cases are complex so are taking some time to resolve.  

· The audit of debtors will commence early in 2017.

The Committee noted the update.   
	

	
	
	

	
	11:10am – Mr Warner left the meeting. 
	

	
	
	

	20.
	Legal and Statutory Compliance – Annual Review and Positive Assurance
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration.  Ms Whitton provided a summary:

· A full review of the evidence of compliance against all of the CCGs statutory requirements / duties has been carried out to ensure that :

a)
The evidence previously recorded is still valid and up to date

b)
Any additional evidence has been captured
· A number of the requirements are rated Amber.  

The Committee noted the update.   
	

	
	
	

	21.
	STANDING ITEMS
	

	
	
	

	
	Finance Assurance Minutes – 31/10/2016 

Circulated for information.  
	

	
	
	

	
	Chairman’s Actions - Ratification of declaration of interest register 

The Chair ratified the six monthly declaration of interest register by delegated approval. The ratified register can be found on the CCG website.
	

	
	
	

	
	Schedule of any virtual decisions taken by the Committee


· Ophthalmology Backlog Proposed Options – this was approved.  
	

	
	
	

	22.
	Issues for Escalation to the Board
	

	
	There were no items identified.  
	

	
	
	

	23.
	Any Other Business
	

	
	There were no items of Any Other Business raised.  
	

	
	
	

	
	Date, Time And Venue For The Next Meeting
	

	
	Friday 31st March 2017

9:30-11:30am

Athena Meeting Room 3
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